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MINUTES

Of the Annual General Meeting

held on Sunday, 24th November 2019 at 11.00 am
at the Masonic Hall, Cromwell Road, Whitstable

Present:

Keith Jones


Deputy Chairman




Inga Britt-Simmons

MC Representative






Brian Forbes-Turner

TE Representative



Chris Gurney


Security co-ordinator & Facebook co-ordinator



Graham Leighton

TW Representative





David Richards


Treasurer & Membership Secretary



Marilyn Richards

Association Secretary



Roger Simpson


LR Representative




Tony Weavers


Website & Facebook co-ordinator

Apologies:

John Marsh


Chairman



Martin Pammant

Shoreline Huts & Homes

1.
Deputy Chairman’s Introduction and Welcome
Mr. Keith Jones, Deputy Chairman of the Association, welcomed everyone to this year’s Annual General Meeting, which was the sixteenth such meeting since the Association began.   There were approximately 30 members in attendance, slightly down on last year.
Mr. Jones said that Mr. John Marsh, our Chairman, was still convalescing after a recent operation, and we all wished him a speedy recovery.
There were apologies for absence received by members – John and Jenny Burden, Ruth and Richard Coleman, Gillian Dalton-Dakers, Jill King, Alison Palmer and Sue Trickett, Rebecca and Michael Peppiatt, Marisa Summerfield, Pat and Ken Sheldrake, and Sue Toye.
2.
Minutes of Last Year’s AGM, and Matters Arising

Mr. Jones referred to the Minutes of last year’s AGM, which each member had received through the post after that event, and which had been placed on our website.  Mr. Jones asked if any member present had any comments or queries about those Minutes, but no one had, and so the Minutes of the 2018 AGM were taken as read, and signed later as a true copy by Mr. Jones as Deputy Chairman.

3.
Our guest speaker, Mr. Martin Pammant

Mr. Pammant had been unavoidably detained, and was not able to be present at our meeting.  However, he provided some very useful information to Mrs. Richards after the meeting, which can be found later in these Minutes.

4.
Treasurer’s Report & Membership & Renewals
Mr. Richards said that there was not much that was new to report since last year.  He indicated the copy of the accounts which each member had been given at the meeting, and which is appended to these Minutes.

He said that we currently had £8,837.94 in our NatWest Bank account, and £5,414.17 in our Nationwide Building Society account.  Neither account pays any reasonable interest.  Mr. Richards said that the Nationwide Building Society is planning to close our account with them in February, and so he intends to amalgamate our funds into our NatWest account.

He referred to our PayPal account, by which many of our members pay their Association subscriptions, and said that there is often a time-lag between members’ payments and showing up on our statements.  He said that subscriptions and advertising (from the beach hut insurers, LoveYourHut and Ryan Insurance) were our only income, with very little outgoings.

With regard to membership, he noted that, along with the Notice of AGM that we sent to our members, we had included a “tear-off slip” at the bottom, asking members to re-affirm their contact details.  He said that since the new GDPR privacy rules came into being in 2018, we are unable to contact anyone unless they have already given their permission for us to do so.  

He asked that members who may have changed their contact details, especially their email details, should let us know so that we are kept up-to-date.  (See the end of these Minutes for our own contact details).  Email addresses of course are the most convenient.  He said that he had two lists – “GDPR” (125 people) and “Non GDPR” – 106 people” – therefore, we are unable to contact 106 members unless they contact us first!  Our total membership consists of 231 people.
Mr. Richards also said that he is currently chasing 30 members for subscription arrears, but in general, we are “doing rather well” money-wise.
6.
The Website
Mr. Tony Weavers, our website co-ordinator, asked members present whether they had recently looked at our website, and several members said they had.   Referring to Mr. Richards’ comments about GDPR, he said that there was a GDPR sign-up form on our website, easily seen and simple to use.  He said that, as before, our “Huts for Sale” section is very popular with viewers, although at the moment, there are none for sale.  He reminded all members that putting your hut on sale on our website is free to use – unlike local estate agents!
Our Beach Clean section is the second most popular “hit” on our website (more on that subject later) together with recent hits on the AGM section.

Mr. Weavers said that if anyone had any queries or comments about our website, to let him know.  
He would be especially pleased to hear from anyone who wanted to put something on it that might interest or entertain beach hut loving viewers.  Photos, in particular, of the beach huts, beach and Slopes would be very well received.

The website (and our Facebook page, also mentioned later in these Minutes) is also extremely useful in letting members know about such things as vandalism and graffiti on our beach huts.  The recent dreadful graffiti on an entire row of huts at Long Rock (at the skateboard end) was noted to hut owners very quickly.
7.
Our Facebook Page

Our Facebook co-ordinator, Chris Gurney, reported that we currently have 125 members on our Facebook page, since the Committee had recently decided to admit non-members to join, if they had an interest in beach huts or the beach hut community.  All members are welcome to join, of course, but “outsiders” are asked their reasons for wanting to be included before they are allowed in.  She said that our Facebook page was also very useful for sharing information, lost property, and enquiries about hut repairs.  
Ms. Gurney asked if there was any way that we can improve on our Facebook page.  By all means contact us (details at the end of these Minutes) and let us know.

Ms. Gurney then spoke about the Tankerton Bay Sailing Club’s idea to raise funds for a defibrillator to be placed on their wall, on the Promenade.  Your Committee decided, on our members’ behalf, to donate £500 towards this very worthwhile fund.  Currently, the Sailing Club’s fund stands at £1,835, so you will all have contributed around one quarter of the total cost.  The Sailing Club has informed us that they are very close to their target, and with luck, the new defibrillator should be available for the public to use by April 2020.
Ms. Gurney said that we had not committed our members’ funds to any ongoing servicing of the defibrillator, as this could be an open-ended cost; this will be borne by the Sailing Club from any further funds that they raise.

There followed an interesting discussion between the members present as to how a defibrillator works - (extremely easily; just follow the instructions clearly marked on the machine) and where people might find other defibrillators in the area (needless to say, there is an app for that!)  (There are local defibrillators already at the Marine Hotel in Tankerton, funded by the ParkRun organisers; one outside the Harbour Office in Harbour Street, on the harbour side;  and one outside the Playhouse Theatre in the High Street).

Mr. Weavers said that he had been trained in defibrillator use during his time as a Police Officer, and said that they are safe and easy to use, and very definitely save lives.

8.
The Friends of Tankerton Bay

Mrs. Richards gave a short talk about The Friends of Tankerton Bay, a beach cleaning group started by local man Mr. David Hayward in April 2016. Mrs. Richards and Committee members Brian Forbes-Turner and Tony Weavers are all long-standing members of the Friends.
Mrs. Richards said that one of the tasks that the Friends undertake during the monthly Beach Cleans is a clean around the beach huts, picking up old barbecues and rubbish that may have been left behind, very often by non-hut owners, as we all know!

As a bit of a membership drive for the Friends of Tankerton Bay, Mrs. Richards asked if any Beach Hut Association Members would like to join us at a Beach Clean- not all of us are present at every clean, so it’s not a permanent commitment, but our one hour once a month is a very pleasant task (often even in the winter, when the weather is cold and bright) and we manage to pick up a usual haul from the beach and Slopes of around 40 kg each time – not a bad result!  Strangely, we are often quite elated when we see rubbish that shouldn’t be there – when we should be thinking the opposite – but it adds to the weight of the haul and to our general sense of doing something worthwhile!  Even though most of the stuff that we pick up is tiny and weightless, a lot of our bags are at least half-full by the end of our hour, so it goes to show how much rubbish is out there.

Mrs. Richards said that the Council provides us with all that we need – pickers, hoops, gloves, and bags – and we store these at a nearby shed which a local shopkeeper has kindly given us space in, just off Tankerton Circus.  So no equipment is needed if you would like to come along to see what we’re doing, and give us a hand.

Apart from plastic (a real scourge on our beaches) we pick up all sorts of things – nothing too unsavoury – but certainly cans, bottles, fishing line, rope, clothing (sometimes!) etc., etc.  One particularly heavyweight haul included a large office fan and an office chair!

We meet on the first Sunday of every month, all year long, at 9.30am, mustering at the Lifeguard Hut on the Promenade, just down from the Ice Cream Parlour and the public loos.  We clean for one hour, dispersing at random to our favourite places to pick up rubbish.  Families now join us, with children pitching in, and they are always the most enthusiastic cleaners!

Mrs. Richards said “Come and give us a try”, and meet us for a Beach Clean or two.”
Mrs. Richards also asked members, when they are replacing beach hut felt roofing, to remove the old roofing, and not leave it under your hut, or nearby.  This is very unsightly, and a dreadful fire hazard, and putting it under your hut is an accident waiting to happen.  The Council does not remove it, and of course the Beach Clean volunteers can’t manage it, so it would be so helpful if hut owners could put the worn-out bits in the bag that the new roofing came in, and dispose of it themselves. 

Finally, Mrs. Richards said that she had received a query from a beach hut owner concerning the weedkilling spray that the Council uses around our beach huts during the year. This query was put to Matthew Young at the Harbour Office by a hut owner, and Matthew said that he is open to the idea of hut owners requesting NO SPRAYING around their own particular huts.  He can’t promise anything, but is happy to discuss it with the Council’s Contracts Team.
Mrs. Richards asked for a show of hands on this topic, and several people responded.  If any hut owner wishes the Council to consider this, please do contact us and we will speak to the Council on your behalf.
If this was carried out, you would have to make sure that your own hut had its number on (not just a name) so that the Council contractors could easily pick out the non-weedkiller huts.
9.
The latest news from the Council
Mr. Brian Forbes-Turner gave a short talk about the latest news from the Council, using information which came directly from Matthew Young of the Harbour Office, at our request, and for this AGM.

Mr. Forbes-Turner said that many members may already know from the local Press that our beach hut rents are likely to increase in April 2020 to £717 p.a. for a standard-sized hut.  This is in line with the Council’s plans in recent years to increase our rents annually by RPI + 1%.  This will be around an extra £25.00 per year.  Matthew Young’s note reads as follows:-
Yearly Site Fees
The 2019/20 Council Fees and Charges have yet to be confirmed by Council.  The draft charges have been submitted with a 4% increase.  This follows the previous year’s approach of the August RPI + 1%.The fees and charges will be consulted upon through the normal processes.
With regard to the proposed new beach huts at Tankerton East, Mr. Forbes-Turner said that Matthew Young had informed us that there has been no progress at all. As all members now know, there was a proposal by the Council last year, and reported at the AGM then, for possibly as many as 20 new beach huts on an “infill” basis only (no complete rows, either horizontally or vertically).  There has been nothing from the Council since then, bearing in mind that there would need to be a Feasibility Study, and views obtained from the public.
There was a hint from Matthew Young that a separate Council plan may be to site new beach huts elsewhere (i.e. not in Tankerton) but there is no further information on that.
Mr. Forbes-Turner also explained the conundrum that is Business Rates (or, to be correct, the Non-Domestic Rate) that confuses many of us.  Matthew Young provided a guide for our members, as follows:-

NDR - Non Domestic Rates
1. Canterbury City Council is only the collection agent for central government and do not set the rates. 

2. The beach hut owners were previously charged NDR as part of the yearly fee. 

3. In 2011/12 central government changed this process and decided that all huts should receive an individual value and therefore, bill. 

4. Most confusion is due to the bill being called Non-Domestic Rates but the discount is called Small Business Rates Relief - probably as most NDRs are historically associated with business premises. 

5. All owners must apply for relief individually and I believe this can be backdated. 

6. If an owner's Non Domestic Rates bill does not show a SBRR (Small Business Rates Relief) reduction, and does not pay NDR (Business Rates) anywhere else, then you should request a SBRR form. Once SBRR is applied, you do not need to reapply but you need to inform the council if your circumstances change. To obtain the discount you can apply online canterbury.gov.uk/businessrates
At this point, a member asked about his own rent, being around £1,200 p.a., which Mrs. Richards initially thought to be very steep, at double the “standard rate” rent.  However, the member does have a fairly large extension on his hut, and members were reminded that all extensions are rated for rent at the same amount per sq. m. as the hut itself, so this could prove pricey in the long run, as all extensions are charged for each year.  (It is worth noting that a 1m wide platform on two sides of a standard 10 x 10 hut would add an area of about 7msg, costing an extra £490 p.a. at the current rental figure).
The member asked if he could appeal his rent, but Mrs. Richards said no – the rent was the same for all hut owners, plus any extras had to be paid for.

However, to be sure, Mrs. Richards urged all members to check with Matthew Young at the Harbour Office if they think an error has been made.
A member asked what the procedure was when buying and selling a hut, with regard to rent already paid by the Council.  Mrs. Richards said that, to make everything clear for both buyers and sellers (and the Council!) any seller must be up-to-date with their rent to the Council before selling on.  Then the buyer makes a new start with the Council from then on (possibly benefitting from a “rent free” period if the beach hut is sold after April, when the rents are due.  In practice, Mrs. Richards said that hut owners include the amount of rent paid in this way into their selling price.

Ms. Gurney also noted at this point that the Council rather added to the confusion in that hut rents and fees for adaptations are charged for at different times – in April of each year, the Council bills for the standard licence fee for a beach hut for the forthcoming financial year.  The adaptation fee is billed for the previous financial year.  It is supposed that the thinking behind this is that it isn’t possible to know what adaptation fees have become payable during that year.  Beach hut sellers and buyers should be aware of this when calculating fair financial arrangements when ownership passes from one to the other.
10.
Extensions
At this point in the meeting, the Committee was expecting to welcome Mr. Martin Pammant, of ShoreLines Huts & Homes, the beach hut restorer and repairer who came to talk to us last year about securing our huts for the winter.  However, Mr. Pammant was unavoidably detained, and so Mrs. Richards gave a short off-the-cuff talk about extensions in general. 
She said that all extensions and alterations must be given permission for from Matthew Young before going any further.  She reminded all members that he had accepted that, in the past, hut extensions had been given permission for too large an area, and this would not happen now.  Hut neighbours must be taken into consideration before permission would be granted. 
She asked if any member had any particular questions about their huts, and one member said that he believed that hut extensions were being requested and built to prevent “infill huts” being built by the Council in future years.  Mrs. Richards said that she could not comment on this practice, if this were so.
Mrs. Richards reminded members that Mr. Pammant also provides a temporary boarding-up service, in case of break-in and vandalism.  (After the meeting, Mr. Pammant supplied a comprehensive guide to beach hut extensions, based on guidelines provided by Canterbury City Council.  This is available to beach hut owners, but basic advice would be that you must obtain permission beforehand from the Council, and that you would need to pay a fee per year based upon the additional floor space (m2), as noted earlier in these Minutes. Some adaptations for disabled access are permitted for free.  Mr. Pammant is happy to give more advice or a quotation to any beach hut owner.  He may be reached at shorelines@live.co.uk  or 01227 636988 or 07795833227).
Mr. Forbes-Turner said that Tankerton East had more space between huts than had Tankerton West, being much more restricted in area between huts.

There was perhaps a general feeling among members that hut extensions were being asked for mainly from owners who were “buy to let”, in order to provide what were seen as “party huts”.  This was not at all in keeping with our beach hut community, and Mrs. Richards will take this up with Matthew Young.

A member asked whether we can paint our huts in any colour, and the answer was “yes” – provided that the hut is made of wood (not plastic, as was a request some years ago!) and that it complied with the general “look” of the area.  Mrs. Richards recommended Ronseal’s Garden Paint – easy to apply, and it never peeled away!

Another member asked if there might be any plans to incorporate a new path at the very back of the huts at Tankerton West, but Mrs. Richards thought it very unlikely that the Council had funds for this.  However, the member does have disability access for her hut, which is impeded by the heavy growth of bushes on the back row, and so Mrs. Richards will take this up (at least the trimming of the bushes) with Matthew Young.
8.
Election/Re-election of Committee Membership
Chairman, Deputy Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer, Website Co-ordinator, Facebook co-ordinator, Membership Secretary, Security Co-ordinator, and Committee Members who are not Officers
Mr. Jones said that we had got to the point of the meeting whereby the Committee stood down, and offered themselves for re-election.  Mr. Jones said that, of the ten current members of the Committee, all Committee members were willing to serve during 2020, and so Mr. Jones asked the members present to re-elect them, if they wished, on a block vote.  
At this, Mr. Guy Butler proposed that the Committee be re-elected on a block vote, and Mr.       Peter Hopkins seconded this.

Deputy Chairman Mr. Jones asked the members present to show their appreciation to Mrs. Richards for her work during the year as Secretary.
Mr. Richards reminded members to complete their “tear-off slips” and leave them with him, which several members did.
9.
Any Other Business
There was no further business.
(Note: if any member not present at the AGM has a question or problem, then as always do please contact the Secretary for any advice that you may need)
Mr. Jones then declared the meeting closed for another year and he thanked all those present for their attendance.
10.
Date of Next AGM
This is likely to be in October/November 2020; the date will be announced nearer the time.  If any business needs to be transacted or communicated before then, the Chairman will call for an Extraordinary General Meeting.

As always, thank you all for your support.
David & Marilyn Richards

John Marsh

Treasurer & Secretary


Chairman


27 Fitzroy Road, Tankerton

Sycamore Lodge, Owens Court Road

Kent, CT5 2LG



Gosmere, Sheldwich, ME13 9QR
pluminthebeachhut@talktalk.net
marsh​​​​  J1@sky.com
See our website for advice and useful phone numbers:-
www.tankertonbeachhuts.co.uk
TBBHA FINANCIAL STATEMENT 2018 / 2019
	To 30 Aug 2018
	To 30 Aug 2018
	To 30 Sep 2019
	30-Sep-19

	INCOME 
	INCOME
	INCOME
	INCOME

	BBF from 19/10/17
	5638.25
	BBF from 28/09/18
	7318.56

	Subs to 28/09/18
	2779.27
	Subs to 30 Sep 2019
	2573.40

	Ad Revenue
	500.00
	Ad Revenue
	500.00

	 
	
	 
	

	TOTAL INCOME 
	8917.52
	Total Income
	10391.96

	 
	
	 
	

	EXPENDITURE
	EXPENDITURE
	EXPENDITURE
	EXPENDITURE

	11/11/17 Millards
	301.20
	13/11/18 AGM invite printing stamps etc
	232.77

	14/11/17 printing AGM invitation
	190.37
	14/11/18 Millards
	301.20

	25/11/17  Masonic Lodge hall
	40.00
	25/11/18 Masonic Hall
	40.00

	2/1/18  printing & mailing AGM report
	285.21
	2/2/19 Fees Refund
	264.80

	19/2/18 website upgrade
	350.00
	2/2/19 Office supplies Sec/Treas
	34.25

	15/3/18 Sea Cadet Hall
	40.00
	05/07/2019 Ben Cooper web domain & maintenance etc
	157.00

	17/5/2018 website
	157.00
	28/7/19 Umbrella Hall 
	24.00

	23/5/18 GDPR mail
	185.18
	22/8/19 TBSC Defib
	500.00

	26/8/18 M Dakers
	50.00
	 
	

	TOTAL EXPENDITURE
	1598.96
	TOTAL EXPENDITURE
	1554.02

	HOLDINGS
	HOLDINGS
	HOLDINGS
	HOLDINGS

	Bank Balance as at 28/09/18
	7318.56
	Bank Balance at 30 Sep 2019
	8837.94

	BS Acct 1 plus int 28/9/18
	5212.61
	BS Acct 1 at 30 Sep 2019
	5217.83

	BS Acct 2 plus int 28/9/18 
	196.14
	BS Acct 2 at 30 Sep 2019
	196.34

	 
	
	 
	

	TOTAL HOLDINGS 28/09/2018
	12727.31
	TOTAL HOLDINGS 30/09/2019
	14252.11

	 
	
	 
	

	TE to 28/09/2018
	1598.96
	TE to 30/09/19
	1554.02

	TR to 28/09/2018
	8917.52
	TR to 30/09/19
	10391.96

	Excess 28/09/18
	7318.56
	Excess to 30/09/19
	8837.94


Treasurer 
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